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The Whitehorse Historical Society

NEXT MEETING General Meeting 1pm Saturday, 10 December 
Bob Gardiner: “Olympic Experiences”

The
EASTBRIDGE 

story

IMMIGRATION is not new. 
For thousands of years humans 
have been moving from the 

land of their birth and the reasons 
are many and varied; but all have 
the basis of wanting to have a 
better life free of persecution, 
disease, famine, vagaries of climate 
and latterly, economic insecurity.

“Eastbridge”, a migrant hostel 
in Rooks Road Nunawading, was 
only one of many Australia-wide 
that gave a place of refuge for 
displaced persons after WWII. 
The site for the hostel was 
bought by the Commonwealth 
Government in 1949 as emergency 
accommodation for the new 

arrivals where they could remain 
while establishing themselves in 
their new country. The average 
length of stay was approximately 
twenty weeks.

The hostel that opened in 1952 
for these selected immigrants 
consisted of Nissen Huts. Each 
hut had been repainted, lined and 
divided into family sleeping units, 
but each lacked a bathroom and 
a suitable kitchen. Instead there 
was a communal dining hall and 
communal ablution blocks. The 
lack of both of these facilities 
caused much hardship and 
concern, especially when parents 
needed to escort their children to 

the toilet during the night. 
A great deal of money was 

spent by the Federal Government 
on improvements to the older 
style accommodation in an 
effort to transform them, and 
Nunawading’s was one of the first 
hostels in Australia to benefit 
from this programme when the 
Nissen huts were replaced by 
new two storied brick units. Two 
accommodation blocks of modern 
design and construction, with the 
capacity 200 persons (about 48 
families), were opened in July 1967 
– and buildings to accommodate 
a further 400 persons were to be 
constructed.       (continued page 4)

NP2476 Aerial View of Eastbridge Migrant Hostel taken in 1953.
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DR Lorinda Cramer spoke at the October meeting 
about ladies adjusting to life on the Victorian 
goldfields, and how in the midst of dirt, mud and 

heat women still managed to produce a “civilising” effect 
with their sewing and their “Fancywork”. 

We are currently planning our meetings for 2017 
and would appreciate any suggestions you may have for 

speakers.

Our display at the Whitehorse Spring Festival 
attracted a lot of interest and some sales. This year the 
items of most interest were a water sprinkler and an 
adding machine. Thanks to members who manned our 
stall on the day. 

Three new displays have recently been installed in 
the Museum – lace, female underwear and a Christmas 
display. Please come and have a look.

Christmas is fast approaching and we are planning 
a different display in the Visitor Centre and also on 
our Facebook page. It will be based on “Your favourite 
Christmas tree decoration – and why it is your favourite”. 
Please bring your decoration to the meeting on December 10 
so we can take a photo of it and a write few words 
describing why it is special to you. 

We will print out the photo, cut it out into a circle 
with the story on the reverse and use these to decorate 
a tree in the Visitor Centre. If you are unable to attend 
the meeting please email a photo and the story to 
whitehorsehistory@hotmail.com or upload a photo and 
the story to our Facebook page.

Due to the significant increase in the cost of 
postage we are looking to use email for distributing 
our newsletters wherever possible. In addition to the 
cost saving you will have the advantage of seeing the 
Newsletter in colour. If you would like to receive an 
emailed copy of the newsletter you can let us know by 
emailing whitehorsehistory@hotmail.com or indicate this 
is on the attendance register for the December meeting.

Finally, we hope everyone will have a wonderful 
Christmas and New Year. We are looking forward to a 
productive year in 2017.

Vicki Jones-Evans
for

Vicki’s Christmas tree decoration



October Meeting Report
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LORINDA Cramer came to us to share some of 
the results of her four-and-a-half year search, 
undertaken for a thesis, for examples of women’s 

needlework from the 1840s to the 1870s. The title of her 
talk comes from a quote: “This is the country for people 
to come to that have got sinews in their bodies. Your 
fine lady doesn’t do here. She’s of no use. The men won’t 
have her, nor the women either. And so she must work, 

or starve, or do something 
worse”.1  

Lorinda suggested 
that, contrary to 
contemporary 
assertions, fine 
ladies DID do 
here, and some 
did very well. 
Which broached 
the subject of 
needlework, and 
its importance for 

people emigrating 
to Australia and 

trying to make new 
homes for themselves. 
Generally, needlework 

was poorly paid in Britain, and from 1850 there was a 
program to bring what were referred to as “distressed 
needlewomen” to Victoria, to fill a perceived opportunity 
for them. Unfortunately, the conditions here soon started 
to replicate those in London – though this was not 
necessarily the case, as skilled needlewomen who were 
able to start their own businesses, and employ others, did 
meet with success.

 “Picture Victoria in 1851,” said Lorinda. “The colony 
was newly separated from NSW and burst onto the world 
stage with the discovery of gold. With the news of the 
earliest finds, the Argus newspaper reported, ‘gentlemen 
foaming at the mouths, ladies fainting, and children 
throwing somersaults’. Whatever the short-term results, 
the long-term one, due to massive immigration, was to 
change the demographic of colonial society forever”.

Elizabeth Ramsay-Laye wrote a book called Social Life 
and Manners in Australia. She came to the Castlemaine 
diggings in 1853, and was very well-endowed with goods 
that included her Parisian trousseau. She wrote: “Money 
absorbed every thought, every heart, in the diggings”. 

Life on goldfields was uncomfortable, and certainly 
difficult for women to make or conform to any lifestyle 
to which they were used. However, small touches of 
women’s needlework could 
really enhance tent life. 
Men too, felt the 
vacuum created 
by the rough, 
unadorned 
lifestyle. Miner 
James Petford 
wrote (with 
some despair): 
“I am very 
tired of living 
the single life. I 
have no comfort 
whatever”. Another 
contemporary also 
linked women to the higher 
standards of tent life, 
adding: “One man’s tent, maintained by his wife near the 
Avoca diggings, wore an air of comfort I have long been 
stranger to”. 

One of the focuses of Lorinda’s research was the 
doings of one Jane Brown – nee Hamilton. When she 
came out to the diggings from Scotland, she described in 
some detail the sewing work she did to make her tent on 
the Bendigo diggings more comfortable.

“[It was] a digger’s tent, half tent, half house, being 
wooden with a white calico roof”; instead of papering 
the room, Jane sewed together glazed chintz to hang on 
the walls. She carpeted the floors; she dressed the chairs 
and boxes in “new frocks”, and made linen covers for the 
tables. In a letter written to her mother back in Scotland 
she described the effect as “quite impressive”. However 

(continued on page 6)

“Your Fine Lady Doesn’t 
Do Here Any More”
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The
EASTBRIDGE story continued

UNTIL 1952, hostels were managed by the Migrant 
Workers’ Accommodation Division of the 
Department of Labour and National Service. 

The increasing number of migrants entering Australia 
caused this division to expand so rapidly that the 
Government decided to create a separate organisation 
to operate the hostels.

Commonwealth Hostels Ltd was established for 
the purpose. The non-profiting making company was 
modelled closely on the National Hostels Corporation 

that had been set up in Great Britain after WWII to 
accommodate displaced persons.

The new company was, and is, controlled by a Board 
of Directors, with representatives from the Department 
of Immigration, the Treasury, the Trades Unions and the 
business community, who are directly responsible to the 
Minister for Labour and National Service. The company’s 
operations have, since 1970, been extended to include 
non-migrant guest houses and hostels in Canberra, the 
Northern Territory, Exmouth Gulf and the Cocos Islands.

The total capacity of Eastbridge reached 
560 persons. At the end of September 1970, 423 
persons were in residence, with 292 from Britain, 
and countries such as Czechoslovakia, Italy, the 
Netherlands, Yugoslavia and Turkey making up the 
remainder. Between 1952 and 1970, approximately 
19,000 migrants made it their temporary home while 
finding their feet in Australia. 

Initially, between 1952 and 1958, the children 
at the Rooks Road migrant camp had their own 
separate primary school, subsequently replaced by the 
Nunawading School. Three years later a high school 
was opened.

In 1983 the nine hectare (22.5 acres) complex of 
buildings was closed as a migrant centre, though a 
few activities remained, such as child care for foreign 
students undertaking English language classes, and a 
Vietnamese migrant information centre. The Federal 
Youth Employment Support (CYS8) also had offices 
there.

Local residents were concerned about early 
rumours for the future development of the site, one 
of which was the prospect of a prison; fortunately this 
was rebuffed. The State Government did investigate 
the possibility of converting the accommodation units 
into emergency housing, but this too was deemed too 

expensive.
Real estate agents had stated that the land could 

accommodate up to 100 home sites as a normal 
private subdivision; instead it was sold in 1985 for $3.4 
million. The southern part became a housing estate 
(Eastbridge Court) for twenty-nine purpose-built family 
units. The remaining area at the north end of the original 
site was bought in 1986 for $2.8 million by Australia 
Post. The Eastern Mail Centre, the biggest in the country 
was built and opened for business in late 1992.

The WHS archives have many oral histories given 
by new Australian residents, all of whom ultimately 
resided in Whitehorse, but unfortunately only one 
is a personal story about their stay at the hostel in 
Rooks Road. The society would be interested to hear 
from descendants of the people who actually lived in 
Eastbridge.

A Y Fitzmaurice
Sources 
•	 WHS; ND files: 625; 941; 949; 953; 1264; 2037; 

2306; ; 2328; 2445; 2454; 3424; 4694; 6113 
•	 Whitehorse post 1945 Heritage Study.
•	 Monash Uni website .
•	 Many photographs of Eastbridge on Nat Archives 

Series A 12111.
•	 RESIDENT’S HISTORY – Margaret SKEY ND5655

PICTURES: NP2207 Two boys on steps outside hut in 1959; 
NP1197 Nunawading Migrant Hostel, 1971
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From the



Please make a diary note and join us on the day.
Working Bees commence at 9.30am and finish 

around 12 noon with morning tea.

Saturday 11 March

Saturday 6 May

Saturday 9 September 

Saturday 11 November
Please come and help even if you can only 

offer an hour of your time.

2017
WORKING BEES

DIARY DATES 

Photographs catalogued		      -	 4227
Artefacts catalogued			       -	 4782
Documents catalogued		      -	 7194
Museum visitors September–October   -	   329

          
Facebook ‘likes’ to October	     -	   642

Statistics

Meetings are held at the Schwerkolt Cottage and 
Museum Complex.

Saturday, 10 December
1.00pm General Meeting

Bob Gardiner: 
Olympic Experiences

Saturday, 11 February 2017
1.00pm General Meeting

2017 Speakers T.B.A.
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she added that it had been very time-consuming, leaving 
her “not much time for either play or sport”. She also 
confided that she “indulged in a little fancywork”, using 
elegant stitching that contrasted with the plain needlework 
of necessity and gave her assurance that she retained the 
culture necessary to identify as “genteel”. Decorative 
needlework (“handiwork/fancywork”) comprised 
embroidery, knitting, crochet, tatting, beading and 
lacemaking; as well as the use of a range of other materials.

Lorinda went on to mention the rash of publications 
that advised migrants what they should bring with them 
to Australia – including advice on the types of clothing. 
They advised that material was taken so that clothes could 
be sewn on board ship during the long journey. Garments 
were often made on the journey, but had to be embroidered 
on deck, as the available light in the cabins was not good 
enough to sustain intricate needlework.

Lorinda’s interesting talk was, alas, all too soon over. 
A cornucopia of fascinating ideas and images literally fell 
out of the available time, leaving us wishing that there 
had been another hour available for us to spend in her 
company.

Chris Gray

“Your Fine Lady 
Doesn’t Do Here 
Any More” (from page 3)

NA289.1–2 Little dress 
and cape made on 
board ship

1.	 John Shearer, The Gold Finder of Australia: How He Went, How He Fared, 
and How He Made His Fortune (1853)
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FROM THE 
COLLECTION . . . 

NA228.3
“Howzat”  
This Australian game of chance 
is advertised as ‘The Great indoor Cricket 
Game” and was popular in the 1930s when Don 
Bradman was at his peak.
By simply rolling the modified dice, the player amasses a score until ‘Howzat’ comes up. 
The other roller is then used to determine whether or not the player is out.

“I’LL show you the contents of this little fifteen-inch 
square box first. This I call my ‘steamer-trunk’. It is 
not a steamer-trunk proper, but I find it much more 

convenient than a long flat one such as is used to go under the 
berth. This will stand on one side of the wash-stand in the state-
room, where a camp-stool is generally found, and by placing 
a folded shawl on top it makes a permanent, comfortable, and 
firm seat, saves trouble of stooping and dragging it out, as is the 
case with an ordinary steamer-trunk, when you want to open it. 
The lid has a flat leather loop in the center for a handle and can 

be easily lifted when closed. 
There is a small tray inside 
which I use as a “catch-all,” 
and there is plenty of room 
under the tray for all the 
clean linen I shall require 
on the voyage. This and my 
dressing-bag, with one shawl-
strap, is all the baggage I put 
into my state-room.

Don’t take anything in 
the eating line except a basket 
of lemons, and if you must 
take something to drink let 
it be Chartreuse. Take a box 
of cathartic pills, and if you 
need a dose make it a little 
larger than you would under 
the same circumstances on 
shore. Coarse blue flannel 
or serge is the best for deck 

wear. Have the skirt of the dress as short as possible without 
looking odd. Attach the skirt to the waist of the dress and 

make the front without side forms so that it will look well 
without a corset. A blouse waist, if well made, will be suitable 
for almost any figure, and is the most comfortable, but it must 
fit perfectly round the neck and shoulders.

One flannel skirt, one thin skirt of some bright clean 
gingham, warm flannels next the body, one pair of overall 
flannel drawers, bright turkey red, to be worn over the 
ordinary underclothing and slipped off on going below, 
two pair stout boots with good square heels, and buttons or 
laces to support the ankles properly, warm stockings of silk 
or very fine wool. Have the limbs well covered and free for 
walking. No matter what season of the year, take along a good 
stout cloth ulster, reaching to the bottom of your dress and 
securely buttoned from the throat to the bottom; no hood 
nor cape for the wind to make a sail of, only one good broad 
collar for turning up to keep your ears and neck warm while 
promenading the deck or sitting in your steamer chair; two or 
three good outside pockets are indispensable. Never venture on 
deck without this coat, and a big shawl to cover your feet while 
sitting down.

Do your own packing if you do not keep a maid. Have a 
place for everything, so that when you want anything in a 
hurry, or you feel tired, you will not have that interminable 
bug-bear of ‘having to unpack everything to find it’. Many 
a good manager or housekeeper seems perfectly lost when 
she contemplates the possibility of ‘living in a trunk’, as it is 
vulgarly called. But if she will bring some of her good common 
sense to bear upon these smaller details, she will find it not 
only adds greatly to her own comfort, but it will save her 
friends from the depression of listening to her uninteresting 
complainings”.

Lynn Coleman

Ladies Advice Regarding Sea Travel, (1881) 
– an excerpt

Ladies travelwear 1880
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The Whitehorse Historical Society Inc.
Mission Statement & Acknowledgement of Country

“The purpose of the Society is to foster historical interest and knowledge. 
To collect, document, research, preserve and exhibit items that show how 
people have lived and worked in the City of Whitehorse area.”

“In the spirit of reconciliation, Whitehorse Historical Society Inc. 
acknowledges the Wurundjeri people as the traditional owners of the land now 
known as the City of Whitehorse, and pays respect to its elders past and present.”

The Whitehorse 
Historical Society, Inc. 

acknowledges the 
support of the 

City of Whitehorse.

R E M E M B E R
Whitehorse Historical Society 

Local History Collection & Place of Deposit
Open 10.30 a.m. to 2.30 p.m. Wednesdays. 

Visitors welcome. 
Ring 9873 4946 for an appointment at other times.

Box Hill Cemetery Records &  
Nunawading Gazette for 1964-1974 

available on microfiche for research.

Sender:  Whitehorse Historical Society Inc. & Schwerkolt Cottage and Museum Complex 
	   Deep Creek Road, Mitcham, VIC 3132  
	   If undeliverable, please return to P.O. Box 272 Mitcham, VIC 3132
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